## DG/P POLICY BRIEF

# Leveraging Islam and Internal Conflict

## Strategies and Consequences in Russia's War Against Ukraine



Miriam Katharina Heß Associate Fellow, Alfred von Oppenheim Center for the Future of Europe

Assessment of the president of Chechnya, Ramzan Kadyrov; the inner-Chechen conflict; and Chechen fighters on both sides in Russia's war against Ukraine reveals how internal conflicts become crucial for international structures and how transnational dynamics – such as foreign fighter flows – pose challenges to the interplay of national and international law. By anticipating the effects of the Russian invasion of Ukraine beyond the *Zeitenwende* in Germany and Europe, policy-makers will increase readiness and preparedness for the ongoing but also post-war period.

- Kadyrov's ambitious presence in Russia's war against Ukraine is a double-edged sword: his loyalty toward Putin is one factor in maintaining political security; yet he is overplaying his hand and contributes to the intensification of new-old conflicts that challenge Russian politics.
- As an Islamic politician, Kadyrov positions himself as the spokesperson for Russian Muslims and a link between Moscow and regimes in the Middle East. For Putin, amid Russia's international isolation, Kadyrov is a flexible, non-binding, and low cost means in this context.
- Russia's invasion of Ukraine triggered high foreign fighter movements from Europe to Ukraine that challenge the interplay of national and international law and make Germany a likely destination for returning European fighters.

This project is funded by The Austrian Fund for the documentation of religiously motivated political extremism



The full invasion that President Vladimir Putin launched against Ukraine in February 2022 presented an opportunity for Ramzan Kadyrov, the president of Chechnya, to enhance his role in Russia's politics. The leader that Putin installed in the North Caucasus republic of 1.5 million inhabitants in southern Russia has made himself a central figure in the Kremlin's war propaganda. Advertising his private army as reliable and combat-experienced, he has presented it as key for Putin's plan to take over Ukraine since the beginning of the invasion.<sup>1</sup>

But Kadyrov has overplayed his hand. His excessive provocations – such as calling the war a jihad, shaming all Chechens that are not fighting for Russia, and staging visits to Ukraine – have revived the internal conflict in Chechnya.<sup>2</sup> This has created a vulnerable flank for Russia that Ukraine exploited when it recognized the Chechen Republic of Ichkeria as independent. The reviving of the conflict in Chechnya will have long-lasting consequences for the Russian government – and for international and European security.

## A LUDICROUS BUT ESSENTIAL PROTAGONIST FOR PUTIN

Kadyrov's war propaganda resembles a not very complex action movie and has become an object of ridicule in the West.<sup>3</sup> Yet, as bewildering it might seem, it impresses some audiences. Kadyrov uses it to signal his relationship with Putin, and his value for the Russian leader should not be underestimated. Putin can rely on Kadyrov for publicly demonstrated support, especially now that Russia is short of military successes in Ukraine. For his part, the Chechen president is heavily dependent on Putin to remain in power.

Since the February 2022 invasion, it has become more apparent than ever that Kadyrov's loyalty is highly personalized and specific to Putin. While he condemned the Russian army's leadership after heavy setbacks in Ukraine last autumn, Kadyrov never directly criticizes Russia's president.<sup>4</sup> Putin has rewarded these public demonstrations of loyalty. Kadyrov was promoted to the rank of lieutenant general of the Russian armed forces in March 2022, and then to that of colonel general in October.<sup>5</sup>

The war against Ukraine opened a window of opportunity for Kadyrov to enhance his political profile. By trying to demonstrate his special connection to Putin, he attempts to position himself as an indispensable figure in the state apparatus. The Russian president has no choice but to rely on support pillars like Kadyrov. Such figures ensure domestic control and prevent unrest in traditionally rebellious regions of the Russian Federation like Chechnya. Since the war is not going as planned, Kadyrov could also become more important for Putin's political security, at least when it comes to public support.

But, at the same time, Kadyrov's efforts to enhance his political profile contribute to reviving old conflicts that afflicted Russia for decades and that were supposedly brought under control through uncompromising means. His provocations, especially against his Chechen adversaries abroad, are contributing to making Ukraine a symbolic battlefield in the fight against Russian expansion and imperialism. This triggers developments whose long-term impacts are underestimated by Kadyrov and the Russian government.

## ISLAM, REGIME IDEOLOGY, AND "STABILITY"

One important way in which Kadyrov initially proved his value for Putin is his incorporation of Islam in regime ideology to maintain "stability" in Chechnya. Once the ideology of insurgents and separatists in the North Caucasus, Islam is today partly stripped of its rebellious flavor as a result of Kadyrov appropriating it as the foundation of his regime and personality cult.

<sup>1</sup> In January 2023, for example, Kadyrov expressed his support for Putin's war against Ukraine by praising the efforts of Chechen fighters in the combat on telegram: <a href="https://t.me/RKadyrov\_95/3263">https://t.me/RKadyrov\_95/3263</a> (accessed April 20, 2023).

<sup>2</sup> Kavkaz Realii, "The Mufti of Chechnya called the invasion of Ukraine 'a war for the Prophet and Islam," [in Russian] (February 28, 2022): https://www.kavkazr.com/a/muftiy-chechni-nazval-vtorzhenie-v-ukrainu-voynoy-za-proroka-i-islam/31727640.html (accessed February 13, 2023); Beka Atsayev, "Authorities in Chechnya Use Aggressive Shaming To Boost Number Of Volunteers For Russia's Ukraine War," RadioFreeEurope/ RadioLiberty (November 10, 2022): https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-chechnya-ukraine-war-recruitment-kadyrov-shaming/32124093.html (accessed February 13, 2023); Miriam Katharina Heß, "When reputation precedes," [in German] Zenith: https://magazin.zenith.me/de/politik/tschetschenen-im-krieg-der-ukraine (accessed February 13, 2023).

<sup>3</sup> Harold Chambers, "Words fail me... Positively absurd propaganda video from Kadyrov," Twitter (December 14, 2022): https://twitter.com/chambersharold8/status/1603101809865809920?s=20 (accessed January 13, 2023).

<sup>4</sup> Shaun Walker, "Putin loyalist Kadyrov criticises Russian army's performance over Ukraine retreat," The Guardian (September 11, 2022): <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/11/putin-loyalist-kadyrov-criticises-russian-armys-performance-over-ukraine-retreat">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/11/putin-loyalist-kadyrov-criticises-russian-armys-performance-over-ukraine-retreat</a> (accessed January 10, 2023).

TASS, "Kadyrov announces promotion to Colonel General," (October 5, 2022): https://tass.com/politics/1518239 (accessed February 13, 2023).



After the collapse of the Soviet Union, Islam was reintroduced into public life in the North Caucasus. Traditionally, the region's inhabitants, and particularly the Chechens, are adherents of Sufism, a mystic form of Islam. However, the vacuum after the fall of communism was quickly exploited by foreign actors – for example, from Saudi Arabia – to reintroduce not only Islam but an Islam in a more radical Salafist form. This became the ideology of the insurgents who fought in two wars against the Russian state for Chechnya's independence.

Over the past twenty years, Kadyrov has incorporated many components of Salafism into his "traditional" form of Islam, not least its clothing. By setting his own version as the framework for a "recognized" version of local Islam, Kadyrov delegitimizes other forms of the religion in Chechnya. He also strips his opponents of their ideology by incorporating parts of "their" Islam into his own, which certainly reduces the role of Islam as an ideology of opposition and rebellion. This is one of the key ways in which Kadyrov presents himself as an important tool for Putin to maintain "stability" in Chechnya.

## A LINK BETWEEN RUSSIA AND THE MIDDLE EAST

Saudi Arabia injected its Wahhabi version of Salafism into Russia in the 1990s as part of its efforts to pursue hegemony of the Islamic world, in competition with Iran's interventions. Thirty years later, it seems an almost natural partner for Russia, not least due to their regimes' common negative views of democracy and their economic reliance on the sale of hydrocarbons. Furthermore, like other Middle Eastern governments that Moscow is courting, the one in Saudi Arabia shares anti-Westernism with the Kremlin – in particular, resentment against the United States.

Kadyrov has repeatedly emphasized his aim to become a link between the Russian government and the Middle East, with a particular interest in Saudi Arabia. For example, he travelled to Saudi Arabia to seek investments into Chechnya in 2013, and he visited the country again two years later, reinforcing his ties to high-profile Saudi officials. Also in 2015, after the West had imposed sanctions against Russia over the illegal annexation of Crimea, Prince Mohammad bin Salman was one of the few high-profile foreign dignitaries that attended the St. Petersburg International Economic Forum, signaling Saudi Arabia's interest in intensifying relations with Russia. 9

Kadyrov is following in the footsteps of his father, Akhmat Kadyrov, a former president of Chechnya who was killed in a bomb blast in 2004. Shortly before his death, he said that that Chechnya should become a crucial link in Russian-Saudi relations. <sup>10</sup> Chechnya's diplomacy in the Middle East has been mostly overlooked in the West. <sup>11</sup>

Since Russia began its war of aggression against Ukraine, Kadyrov has worked as hard as ever to include Chechnya in the ideological infrastructure of the Kremlin and its wartime framing. He also intensively positions himself as the spokesperson not only of the Chechens but also of the 30 million Russian Muslims. He ostentatiously expressed his gratitude and appreciation toward Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates when they refused join the United States' efforts in the first days of the 2022 invasion of Ukraine. He also launched a Telegram channel in Arabic to present the "life and activity of Ramzan Kadyrov [...] the Servant of the Holy Quran" to the Arabic-speaking world. 13

For Putin, Kadyrov could be a flexible, non-binding, and low cost means to build bridges toward Middle Eastern regimes, especially now that Russia finds

- 6 Marléne Laruelle, Kadyrovism: Hardline Islam as a Tool of the Kremlin? (March 2017): https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/russieneivisions/kadyrovism-hardline-islam-tool-kremlin (accessed January 8, 2023).
- Jamyan Koo, "North-Caucasus as Russia's Springboard Toward the Muslim World," Atlas Institute for International Affairs (June 23, 2020): https://www.internationalaffairshouse.org/north-caucasus-as-russias-springboard-toward-the-muslim-world/ (accessed April 18, 2023); Emil Souleimanov, Slavomír Horák, "Islam, Islamism, and Terrorism in the Northern Caucasus and Central Asia: A Critical Assessment" in OSCE Yearbool 2006, ed. Institute for Peace Research and Security Policy at the University of Hamburg/IFSH (Baden Baden 2007), pp. 271–287.
- 8 Neil Hauer, "A War Within a War: Chechnya's Expanding Role in Syria," The New Humanitarian (November 30, 2017): <a href="https://deeply.thenewhumanitarian.org/syria/articles/2017/11/30/a-war-within-a-war-chechnyas-expanding-role-in-syria">https://deeply.thenewhumanitarian.org/syria/articles/2017/11/30/a-war-within-a-war-chechnyas-expanding-role-in-syria</a> (accessed February 2, 2023); Maxim Suchkov, "Chechnya's silent diplomacy in the Middle East", Al-Monitor (January 15, 2014): <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2014/01/chechnya-mideast-diplomacy-muslim-outreach-ramzan-kadyrov.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2014/01/chechnya-mideast-diplomacy-muslim-outreach-ramzan-kadyrov.html</a> (accessed April 15, 2023).
- 9 Mairbek Vatchagaev, "Moscow Uses Kadyrov in Kremlin Push for Rapprochement with Saudi Arabia," Eurasia Daily Monitor 12, no. 139 (July 24, 2015): https://jamestown.org/program/moscow-uses-kadyrov-in-kremlin-push-for-rapprochement-with-saudi-arabia-2/ (accessed March 23, 2023).
- Murad Al-Shishani, "Ahmad Kadyrov's visit to Saudi-Arabia," The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst (January 28, 2004): <a href="https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/8705-analytical-articles-caci-analyst-2004-1-28-art-8705.html">https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/8705-analytical-articles-caci-analyst-2004-1-28-art-8705.html</a> (accessed April 15, 2023).
- 11 Maxim Suchkov, "Chechnya's silent diplomacy in the Middle East," Al-Monitor (January, 15, 2014): https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2014/01/chechnya-mideast-diplomacy-muslim-outreach-ramzan-kadyrov.html (accessed April 15, 2023).
- Marléne Laruelle, Russia at War and the Islamic World, (January 2023): https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/russia-war-and-islamic-world (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 13 Ramzan Kadyrov, "Kadyrov News Arabic," [in Arabic] *Telegram* (March 18, 2022): https://t.me/RKadyrov\_95/1514 (accessed April 15, 2023).

#### War Within a War – Chechens Fighting on Both Sides in Ukraine

#### **CHECHEN VOLUNTEERS**

- enerally refer to themselves as the "Armed forces of the hechen Republic of Ichkeria"
- More than 1,000 Chechens fight in 5 battalions in Ukraine; 4 of these 5 battalions are part of the Ukrainian Armed Forces

#### DZHOKHAR DUDAYEV BATTALION

- Named after Dzhokhar Dudayev, the first president of the Chechen Republic of Ichkeria
- Part of the Ukrainian Armed Forces
- anded by Adam Osmayev since 2015, previously by Isa Munavey
- Active since 2014 in Ukraine, created March 2014 in Denmark

#### SHEIKH MANSUR BATTALION

- Named after Sheikh Mansur, military and Islamic leader in the late 18th century
- Not part of the Ukrainian Armed Forces Commanded by Muslim Cheberloyevsk
- Active since 2014 in Ukraine, emerged from the Dudayev-

#### 141ST SPECIAL MOTORIZED REGIMENT

- Known as "Kadyrovtsy" Part of National Guard of Russia (military unit 4156) Commanded by Ramzan Kadyrov, President of the Chechen
- Their numbers in Ukraine vary from 1200 (Ukrainian intelli gence, Aug 2022) to 21,000 (according to Kadyrov in Jan 2023)

### ETHNIC CHECHENS FROM THE NORTH CAUCASUS

Putin's "partial mobilization" (Sept 2022) disproportionately targeted minority populations, among them Chechens not part of the "Kadyrovtsy"

Source: Author's own compilation

itself internationally isolated. Kadyrov is using this opportunity, alongside his private army and war propaganda, to position himself as a crucial political figure and to further enhance his profile.

#### A WAR WITHIN A WAR IN UKRAINE

Russia's miscalculations in Ukraine have caused it to withdraw personnel of the private military company Wagner from the Central African Republic, Libya, and Mali, denting Russian influence there.<sup>14</sup> In votes about the war at the United Nations General Assembly, most Middle Eastern states have either gone against Russia or abstained. Only Syria has voted with Russia, but this relationship, too, is under strain. President Bashar al-Assad relies heavily on Putin's support to stay in power, but the Syrian conflict is now in stalemate as Russia focuses its forces on Ukraine. 15 Kadyrov's earlier diplomacy could not prevent this voting pattern at the United Nations. What is more, his high profile in the Middle East and his prominent, brutal involvement in the war may even be poisoning Russia's image in the region.

Kadyrov's embrace of the war risks reviving the much more vital internal Chechen conflict. Most Chechen soldiers have been treated as cannon fodder by the military leadership, just like other people from Russia's peripheral regions such as the North Caucasus. The availability of poor young men from these regions means the Kremlin does not have to enlist recruits from the more affluent parts of the country that are crucial for internal stability, dispatching rather troublemakers, dissenters, and separatists to face death in Ukraine. While the vast majority of the Chechen soldiers have been poorly prepared and equipped, Kadyrov has portrayed his personal troops - the Kadyrovites - as heavily equipped and prepared for war.16

The Kadyrovites have an exceptional status: as the 141st Special Motorized Regiment, they are formally part of the Russian National Guard or Rosgvardia, yet they are commanded by Kadyrov himself.<sup>17</sup> The given number of Kadyrovites fighting in Ukraine since February 2022 has varied from 1,200 (according to Ukrainian intelligence in August 2022) to 21,000 (according to Kadyrov in January 2023).18 They appear

- Samer Al-Atrush, Laura Pitel, "Russia reduces number of Syrian and Wagner troops in Libya," Financial Times (April 28, 2022): https://www.ft.com/content/88ab3d20-8a10-4ae2-a4c5-122acd6a8067 (accessed March 23, 2023).
- Marléne Laruelle, Russia at War and the Islamic World, (January 2023): https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/russia-war-and-islamic-world (accessed February 2, 2023).
- 16 For detailed information on the Kadyrovites, see Ilya Yashin, Threat to National Security [in Russian] (February 2016): <a href="https://s3.amazonaws.com/putin-itogi-files/Ugroza-Doklad-IlyaYashin.pdf">https://s3.amazonaws.com/putin-itogi-files/Ugroza-Doklad-IlyaYashin.pdf</a> (accessed April 15, 2023); Tolkovatel, "Chechen Battalions of the Kremlin: Academician Kadyrov's Army," [in Russian] Blog Tolkovatel (July 15, 2011): https://www.ttolk.ru/articles/chechenskie\_batalonyi\_kremlya\_armiya\_akademika\_kadyirova (accessed April 15, 2023).
- Geraldika.ru, "141st Special Motorized Regiment Named After the Hero of the Russian Federation, Akhmat-Hadji Kadyrov, 'North of the Russian Guard (military unit 4156, Grozny)," [in Russian] (September 21, 2021): https://geraldika.ru/s/12512 (accessed April 18, 2023).
- Mansur Mirovalev, "The real role of pro-Russian Chechens in Ukraine," Al Jazeera (August 18, 2022): https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/8/18/thereal-role-of-pro-russian-chechens-in-ukraine (accessed April 20, 2023). In January 2023, Kadyrov reported that, of the some 21,000 troops that took part in the "special operation," 9,000 were at the front line at that time: https://t.me/RKadyrov\_95/3263 (accessed April 20, 2023).



to have been deployed for specialist operations, such as collective punishment of the families of wanted persons or torture and filtration – methods used in Chechnya to subdue opponents and suppress protests. The Kadyrovites are also reportedly involved in catching Russian soldiers who try to desert. There are Ukrainian intelligence reports of them executing wounded servicemen instead of evacuating them.<sup>19</sup>

It is not just the two-tier status of Chechens within the Russian military that risks inflaming tensions in Chechnya between the people and Kadyrov. Since 2014, Chechen battalions have also been fighting in Ukraine against Russia, alongside other foreign fighters from Russia and the post-Soviet region (see Box 1). Russia is using much the same war strategy in Ukraine that it used in the Second Chechen War (1999–2009): destroying infrastructure and cities to wear down resistance, torturing and killing civilians, and terrorizing the families of opponents. Chechen foreign fighters in Ukraine are thus reliving their earlier conflicts with the Russian state that led to Putin installing the loyal and authoritarian Kadyrov clan in power in Chechnya.

Kadyrov seems to have welcomed the involvement of Chechens in the war on the side of Ukraine as an opportunity to fight his opponents outside of Chechnya. By staging visits to Ukraine, he probably even wanted to provoke Chechen insurgents into going to fight there.<sup>20</sup> However, he is very likely miscalculating the level of proxy warfare that Russia's aggression against Ukraine has triggered. In October 2022, Ukraine's parliament adopted a resolution recognizing the independence the Chechen Republic of Ichkeria and declaring it "temporarily Russian-occupied" land.<sup>21</sup> This suggests that the impact of the war on Chechnya's internal conflict will reach beyond the current military dimension in Ukraine and into the sphere of politics and diplomacy.

#### FOREIGN FIGHTERS IN UKRAINE

Foreign fighters on the side of Ukraine might not be the most battlefield experienced or skilled troops. However, in comparison to other volunteers, Chechens bring to the battlefield intense hatred of Russia and strategic advantages such as area knowledge, language, and networks. <sup>22</sup> Similarly active in the fight against Russia since 2014 is the paramilitary Georgian Legion unit. The Belarusian Kastus Kalinouski regiment, which was formed in March 2022 and opposes Belarus's support for the Russian regime, is also fighting alongside the Ukrainian army. <sup>23</sup> These groups fight in Ukraine as part of their own conflict with the Putin regime, their common enemy.

The foreign element of the fighting in Ukraine can have long-lasting effects, resulting in more intensified divisions as well as comradeship among foreign fighters, regardless of the outcome of the war. Many of the battalions that fought against Russia in Ukraine in 2014 remained there and reactivated themselves after the invasion in 2022.24 This time, however, Russia's actions triggered a new scale of proxy warfare. For several communities, the Ukrainian battleground became a symbol of their own conflicts with the Russian regime. These include not only the Chechens but also Central Asians, displaced Tatar and Turkic-speaking refugees, and others from the Caucasus and Eastern Europe, all bringing their own grievances and interests to the war.

<sup>19</sup> Censor.net, "'Kadyrovtsy' shot 12 wounded Russians in Borodyanka," [in Ukranian] (March 12, 2022): https://censor.net/ua/news/3324395/kadyrivtsi\_rozstrilyaly\_12\_poranenyh\_rosiyan\_u\_borodyantsi\_rozvidka (accessed April 20, 2023).

<sup>20</sup> Current Time, "Kadyrov Reportedly Travels To Ukraine, Where Chechen Paramilitaries Are Fighting," RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty (March 13, 2022): https://www.rferl.org/a/chechen-leader-kadyrov-ukraine-invasion/31751122.html (accessed February 23, 2023).

<sup>21</sup> Grzegorz Kuczyński, "Ukrainian Lawmakers Recognize Independence Of Chechen Republic Of Ichkeria," Warsaw Institute (November 1, 2022): <a href="https://warsawinstitute.org/ukrainian-lawmakers-recognize-independence-of-chechen-republic-of-ichkeria/">https://warsawinstitute.org/ukrainian-lawmakers-recognize-independence-of-chechen-republic-of-ichkeria/</a> (accessed April 20, 2023).

<sup>22</sup> Daniel Byman, "Foreign fighters in Ukraine? Evaluating the benefits and risks," Brookings (March 3, 2022): <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/03/03/foreign-fighters-in-ukraine-evaluating-the-benefits-and-risks/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/03/03/foreign-fighters-in-ukraine-evaluating-the-benefits-and-risks/</a> (accessed January 18, 2023); Douglas London, "How far should US intelligence go in supporting Russia's armed opposition?", The Hill (January 19, 2023): <a href="https://ht

John Sparks, "Ukraine war: Meet the Georgian Legion joining the fight against Russia's invasion," Sky News (November 7, 2022): <a href="https://news.sky.com/story/ukraine-war-meet-the-georgian-legion-joining-the-fight-against-russias-invasion-12737984#">https://news.sky.com/story/ukraine-war-meet-the-georgian-legion-joining-the-fight-against-russias-invasion-12737984#</a> (accessed February 24, 2023); Sam Skove, "Mee the Belarusian Regiment Fighting of Ukraine," Foreign Policy (February 20, 2023): <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/02/20/russia-war-ukraine-belarus-kastus-kalinouski-regiment-soldiers-fighting/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/02/20/russia-war-ukraine-belarus-kastus-kalinouski-regiment-soldiers-fighting/</a> (accessed February 24, 2023).

<sup>24</sup> Neil Hauer, "Chechens Fighting Chechens in Ukraine," News Lines Magazine (March 3, 2022): https://newlinesmag.com/reportage/chechens-fighting-chechens-in-ukraine/ (accessed April 20, 2023).

## DEALING WITH UNINTENDED CONSEQUENCES

Western policy-makers should not see this situation as one that might lead to the collapse of Russia. Rather, they must understand how, in trying to achieve its war aims in Ukraine, the Kremlin is unintentionally encouraging new cultural and ideological divisions and front lines inside Russia and further afield. For Germany and Europe, military and economic support for Ukraine are more pressing at the moment, and the focus of their expertise and research is on traditional topics such as Russian foreign and military policy. But, at the same time, they are overlooking other developments that the war against Ukraine has triggered that are crucially important for Russia and for Europe's security.

By analyzing the abovementioned Chechnya-related factors in the war – the role of Kadyrov, the internal Chechen conflict, Chechens fighting on both sides in Ukraine – policy-makers can derive important insights about Russia's efforts to build international alliances with Middle Eastern regimes by demonstrating ideological proximity with them as well as about the unanticipated or underestimated challenges facing Russia's leadership.

Accordingly, German and European policy-makers should strive to fully understand the three following factors, not only in dealing with the war but also to increase their preparedness for the post-war period:

#### Internal conflict structures international order:

Russia's regime apparently underestimated how its war in Ukraine is helping transform domestic conflicts from the level of armed fighting to that of international diplomacy, as the recognition of the Chechen Republic of Ichkeria by Ukraine shows. This will lead to new challenges for European governments as they will have to take a position on such conflicts in their new dimension. They need to anticipate the spread and growing intensity of these conflicts, including by factoring in the role of and consequences for Chechen diaspora communities in Europe. This will prove vital for obtaining a relative upper hand in the prospective international architecture.

Russia will use "soft" instruments to form international alliances: As the Russian state almost completely uses up its resources for fighting the war in Ukraine, instruments such as religion and ideology become crucial for it. The governments of Germany and Europe need to adequately include and intensify the use of such "soft" instruments in all their analyses and foresight exercises regarding Russia's policies in Africa and Middle East.

Appreciate how foreign fighters will challenge the interplay of national and international law: Foreign fighters present a special case and challenge for international law; not seldomly, they likewise cause conflicts between national and international law (e.g., in Germany or Austria, national law prescribes the deprivation of citizenship when a person joins a foreign state military<sup>25</sup> while the United Nations describes the right to citizenship as a universal human right<sup>26</sup>). Additionally, European governments are still struggling to deal with foreign (terrorist) fighters who went to Syria to fight - and who made crucial shortcomings in European security and administration policies, as well as law enforcement, visible. Consequences for European individuals who went to Ukraine to fight already need to be acknowledged and considered in discourses on security politics and, specifically, domestic security politics (this applies e.g., to Germany, as Germany protects individuals who went to fight in the Ukrainian state military, hinting toward future scenarios in which Germany becomes an attractive destination for returning fighters from Ukraine<sup>27</sup>).

<sup>25</sup> See German Citizenship Act §28 paragraph 1: Bundesministerium der Justiz (BMJ), "Citizenship Act," [in German]: https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/stag/BJNR005830913.html (accessed April 20, 2023) and Austrian Citizenship Act §32: "Rechtsinformationssystem des Bundes (RIS), 'Federal law consolidated: Entire law for citizenship act 1985, version of 20.04.2023," [in German]: https://www.ris.bka.gv.at/GeltendeFassung.wxe?Abfrage=Bundesnormen&Gesetzesnummer=10005579 (accessed April 20, 2023).

<sup>26</sup> United Nations, "Universal Declaration of Human Rights": https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/2021/03/udhr.pdf (accessed April 20, 2023).

<sup>27</sup> Felix Zimmermann, "Is fighting and killing for Ukraine punishable?," [in German] (March 4, 2022): https://www.lto.de/recht/hintergruende/h/freiwillige-ukraine-strafbarkeit-kriegsgefangene-internationale-legion/ (accessed April 20, 2023).



Rauchstraße 17/18 10787 Berlin Tel. +49 30 254231-0 info@dgap.org www.dgap.org

The German Council on Foreign Relations (DGAP) is committed to fostering impactful foreign and security policy on a German and European level that promotes democracy, peace, and the rule of law. It is nonpartisan and nonprofit. The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the German Council on Foreign Relations (DGAP).

DGAP receives funding from the German Federal Foreign Office based on a resolution of the German Bundestag.

#### Publisher

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Auswärtige Politik e.V.

ISSN 2198-5936

**Editing** Nicolas Bouchet

Layout Luise Rombach

Design Concept WeDo

Author picture(s) © DGAP



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution – NonCommercial – NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.